




































 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

February 24, 2016 

 

 

Dear Talbot, Korvola & Warwick: 

 

Thank you for your work reviewing the administrative compensation system for Portland Public 

Schools.   As you note, while PPS was able to produce documentation for all decisions, there are 

not specific policies and procedures that can be easily followed nor was documentation readily 

available or formalized. I appreciate your observations and recommendations, and believe they 

will be helpful as we continue to improve our processes.  

 

As you point out, in the last two years since an independent party reviewed PPS Human 

Resources, we have begun to implement formal practices that address a number of issues that 

you raise.  It is important to note the recent history of our Human Resources department.  During 

the recession, as Portland Public Schools was prioritizing support to schools, the Human 

Resources department was severely reduced. Between 2011 and 2013, the Human Resources 

department was cut by 9.0 FTE.   

 

Based on the independent review of the department in 2012-2013, PPS hired a Class and 

Compensation manager October 2013, who has been able to formalize a number of processes.  

There is still work to do in this arena.  Your audit makes a number of recommendations (bold) 

and the management response follows: 

 
1. Document the rationale for all compensation decisions to ensure transparency and 

understanding.  I agree that we must ensure that there is written documentation for all 
compensation decisions in personnel files.  Since bringing on our Class and Compensation 
Manager, this has been our practice and we will continue to develop ways to systematize this 
work. 

2. Develop a schedule to review, update, and approve established policies and procedures.  We 
are in the process of developing this schedule.  It is part of the work that was recommended by 
the independent review.  

3. Develop specific policies and procedures to ensure consistency of practices.  As we have been 
reviewing and updating our classification and compensation practices, policies and procedures, 
we have simultaneously initiated a comprehensive review of the District’s Classification and 
Compensation Manual for Non-Represented Employees.  We are currently in the process of 
updating this manual. 
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4. Adopt a streamlined, electronic process to attach necessary records to changes made in the 
HRIS system for ease of reference.  We will look into the cost to adopt such a process, but initial 
research shows that this is a major expense. 

5.  Document the justification for all internal promotions.  
As noted on page 4 of the report, “Documentation supporting individual promotions was 

presented in the form of resumes, internal applications, reference checks from current and 

previous supervisors”. In addition to the noted documentation, our HR staff provides hiring 

authorities with a formal “Recruitment and Interview Guide”, Interview Assessor & Hiring 

Authority Training and sample interview questions, which have been developed to evaluate 

employment candidates through an equity lens.  As we continue to review our recruitment and 

selection processes, we concur that documentation supporting all employment selections 

should continue to be evaluated and adjusted to demonstrate and communicate a process that 

is equitable and transparent.  

6. Discontinue the use of email as acceptable documentation.  The Human Resources Department 
is developing additional forms to use as part of this process.  

7. Specifically document justification for out of class adjustments through the use of Out of Class 
Compensation Request Form.  As you note, PPS has utilized this form for the 3 out of class 
compensation requests that have occurred since the form was created.  It is our intention to 
continue to use this form, as well as use it as a model for creating the necessary forms to 
document the other processes. 

8. Ensure the completeness of information summarizing compensation in the budget document.  
We are continuing to improve the readability and completeness of the budget document.  

 

I anticipate that we will be able to implement a number of your recommendations to improve our 

compensation process within the next year.  Thank you again for your review and 

recommendations. 

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 
 

Carole Smith 

Superintendent 

 

 
 


















